At the Forks: Where Indigenous and Human Rights Intersect

Volume 3

Journal site: https://ojs.lib.umanitoba.ca/index.php/forks



Organized Transphobia and the University

Jarvis Brownlie

In this brief commentary, I want to address two issues raised by Joanne Boucher's talk at the University of Winnipeg, "The Commodification of the Human Body: The Case of Transgender Identities." First, there is the problem of how universities should handle events on their campuses that appear to target, disparage, or objectify a marginalized group. Especially in the United States, this has become a familiar problem, often posed by actors aiming to spark controversy, gain attention for intolerant claims, and perhaps be "canceled." Second, there is the fact that Boucher's talk took place within the context of a large-scale, organized anti-trans campaign, which is global, but especially visible in the United States. Although the speed and scope of developments in the current anti-trans campaign are shocking and unprecedented, it is important to understand it in its historical context, as another chapter in a long history of highly organized anti-2SLGBTQ+ activity. Many of today's anti-trans allegations, disinformation, and legislative drafts are being produced and delivered to lawmakers by a small number of well-funded groups that have been attacking 2SLGBTQ+ communities for decades. Several of these organizations are defined as hate groups by the Southern Poverty Law Center.² Significantly, the public has not been generally supportive of anti-trans legislation or discrimination: in 2021, a poll showed a strong majority of the U.S. population opposed laws and policies that limit the rights of transgender people (though this, sadly, appears to be shifting, thanks to the relentless drumbeat of anti-trans propaganda and disinformation).³

Intolerance on Campus

A noticeable phenomenon on university campuses in recent years is the scheduling of talks advocating intolerant views and/or targeting a marginalized group, often using a "dogwhistle" term like "transgenderism." As several commentators have

noted in relation to Prof. Boucher's talk, this term is rarely used by transgender people themselves, mainly because it seems to imply that being transgender is an ideology or a disease, rather than a naturally occurring, transhistorical, and transcultural human characteristic. Employing well-known, coded language that is rejected by the targeted group allows these actors to deny intent to attack or denigrate, while ensuring a reaction from the targeted group and its supporters. Often, such events appear designed to generate controversy and perhaps get "canceled," an outcome the speakers and/or organizers typically use to claim their speech has been suppressed. Being "canceled" can help to rally conservative supporters and bolster a broader argument in some conservative circles that universities are anti-conservative. If on the other hand, the talk goes ahead, the speaker is able to use the authority of an academic institution to promote intolerant views, frequently ignoring the conclusions of credible academic research.⁵ Either way, then, the speaker can often advance an agenda of intolerance, such as promoting transphobic myths and opinions; help build an anti-transgender constituency; and try to paint universities as bastions of liberalism (or, more recently, "woke-ism") that suppress conservative views. Especially in the U.S., these kinds of controversial talks are linked to right-wing attempts to impose external, partisan control over schools and universities, dictate curricula, and censor certain topics and ideas, or even whole fields of inquiry, as governments are doing in Florida and other places. They are also part of a broader right-wing attack on education, especially public education, which has adherents in Canada as well: not long ago, for instance, Manitoba's Progressive Conservative education minister questioned whether the state should have a major role in education at all.8

This larger context provides reason to reconsider calls to cancel such a talk, because a "cancelation" provides fodder for the anti-university narrative that accuses academic institutions of silencing and discountenancing conservative views. Moreover, a cancelation strategy means relinquishing our power and relying on the authorities to protect us, instead of organizing, speaking for ourselves, and calling out biased and inaccurate statements in the terms we find appropriate. In any case, as we saw in this case in March 2023, university administrations often will decline to cancel such events.

The Anti-Trans Campaign

The organized campaign against trans people is not just a horrifying example of attempts to undo social progress and deny human rights to a vulnerable group. It is also a cynical ploy to generate and inflame transphobia, and then weaponize it to

advance a broader right-wing political agenda, just as homophobia was used for many years as one of the top Republican fundraising and electioneering tools. The timing is no accident: while the rapid rise in trans visibility created the conditions for the campaign, the spark was the decisive defeat of the conservative attempt to block marriage equality. Suddenly deprived of a lucrative fundraising theme, Republicans "threw everything at the wall" – and anti-trans attacks stuck.¹⁰

Overview of current and proposed laws and state policies targeting trans people

Discriminatory legislation and policies targeting trans people have seen a staggeringly rapid escalation. Every year for the past five years, new records have been set in the U.S. for the number of anti-trans bills proposed and passed. As of June 5, 2023, **556** anti-trans bills had been proposed in 49 states just since the start of 2023. This compares to 156 anti-trans legislative proposals in 35 states in the previous 12 months. That is, in the first half of 2023 every state but one saw anti-trans legislation proposed, an increase of 14 states, and the number of bills in just the first 5 months was almost four times 2022's total — which was itself recordbreaking. This pattern is continuing, and the contagion of discrimination has now entered Canada. Two provinces, New Brunswick and Saskatchewan, have rolled back the rights of trans youth to determine their own names and pronouns in schools. A third, Alberta, recently announced a whole suite of measures against trans people, especially, but not only, trans children and youth.

In general, the anti-trans campaign targets free speech and expression; the ability to access health care; and the admission of trans people to sex-segregated spaces matching their gender, such as bathrooms and sports teams. The broader aims are: to re-institutionalize full stigmatization and denial of all trans expression and identities; to reverse progressive policy developments in schools and health care that have made trans lives safer and less painful; and to make it more difficult or simply impossible to obtain the gender-affirming health care that saves so many lives.

The measures that have been implemented include: banning and criminalizing gender-affirming health care (always for minors, and sometimes for adults, too); "bathroom bills" prohibiting trans people from using the gender-appropriate bathroom; censorship of teachers, books, and curriculum; sports exclusions, mostly aimed at trans girls and women; bans on changing identification documents to match one's true gender; bans on drag performances; and legislation prohibiting schools from adopting trans-inclusive policies and acknowledging trans children's gender identities, including elements such as the forced outing of children to

parents and laws allowing or requiring teachers to use wrong pronouns and deadnames. Texas resorted to a creatively cruel, extralegal method, repurposing the child protection system as a weapon against trans children and their families. In a breathtaking reversal of reality, its attorney general redefined gender-affirming medical care as child abuse, and the governor called on "licensed professionals" and "members of the general public" to report families whose children were receiving such care, threatening "criminal penalties" for failure to do so. ¹⁴ Child welfare agency officials began investigating and interrogating families who recognize and support their trans children. ¹⁵

The open assault on trans people's human rights has begun much later in Canada, but it is here now. In fact, it is shocking to contemplate how much the Canadian political landscape has changed since I wrote the first version of this commentary less than a year ago. At that time, transphobia had not been weaponized for political advantage in Canada, and trans people's access to basic necessities like health care, public washrooms, and changes to government identity documents had been largely secured after years of lobbying and public education. Our Charter of Rights and Freedoms prohibits discrimination on the basis of gender, and the federal government had updated human rights law and the criminal code in 2017 to include explicit prohibition of discrimination or violence on the grounds of gender identity or expression. 16 All Canadian provinces and territories had already updated their human rights legislation to protect trans people from discrimination. Following expert advice, school boards across the country had adopted inclusive policies that allowed trans children and youth to change their names and pronouns at school to match their gender — or simply their gender exploration — without any government intervention or forced parental involvement. Our universal health care system ensured that many, though not all, trans people could get the genderaffirming health care they need, albeit often with significant delays and with very uneven access depending on location.

Then, starting in May 2023, conservative provincial governments began to take steps to undo the inclusion and protection of trans people. The first was New Brunswick, which targeted schoolchildren's ability to choose pronouns and names that match their gender identity, imposing a new policy that required parental consent for those 16 or under. The Next came Saskatchewan, which took similar steps in its "Parents' Bill of Rights" legislation. When a court paused the law's implementation pending a review of its constitutionality, the Saskatchewan government immediately invoked the "notwithstanding clause," a clear acknowledgement that it is overriding the Charter of Rights and Freedoms. Just

recently, Alberta announced the most extreme anti-trans program in Canada, a much broader suite of new policies that target adults as well as children and include bans on trans women and girls participating in girls' and women's sports, as well as a ban on most gender-affirming health care under 16 and restrictions for youth of 16 and 17 (regardless of their parents' wishes). ¹⁹ The federal Conservative Party has also made moves to target trans people, and its leader Pierre Poilievre has recently begun open attacks on trans people's rights, including health care. ²⁰ There are also non-government groups spreading disinformation and hate towards trans

In Manitoba, the signs have generally been quite hopeful. In May 2023, Brandon saw a proposed move to ban books in schools, largely as an anti-2SLGBTQ+ measure. In response, hundreds of Brandonites showed up to a school board meeting to speak passionately against book bans and in favour of love and acceptance.

and 2SLGBTQ+ people, and organizing to prevent schools from teaching about gender and sexuality. Last September, two such groups organized a high-profile protest against sex and gender education policies in schools, the "1 Million March for Children," which brought out thousands of supporters, as well as counterprotests.²¹

In Manitoba, the signs have generally been quite hopeful. In May 2023, Brandon saw a proposed move to ban books in schools, largely as an anti-2SLGBTQ+ measure. In response, hundreds of Brandonites showed up to a school board meeting to speak passionately against book bans and in favour of love and acceptance. Other book ban efforts followed and were equally unsuccessful. Immediately after the Brandon episode, the Progressive Conservative government established a Gender Equity Secretariat to "provide better co-ordinated services and support to the gender, sexual and relationship diverse community," seeming to signal an understanding that the public supports inclusion of trans people. In the ensuing election, however, the Progressive Conservative party used the anti-trans "parental rights" slogan as a central plank of its platform. Public reaction seemed to be more negative than positive, and the party went down to a resounding and expected defeat after seven years in power.

Looking Forward

The lesson of the moment, clearly, is that conservatives in Canada are following the lead of Republicans in the U.S., trying to mobilize transphobia for political gain. In turn, trans people and our allies have organized to defend our health care and human rights. In the distress of watching a metastasizing discrimination campaign,

it is easy to miss the important point that the majority of anti-trans proposals have been defeated in the United States. Even in Texas, run by one of the most viciously transphobic governments, most measures have been halted by pro-trans organizing.²⁶ Even more promising over the long term is the fact that transphobia appears to be a political loser for Republicans even in deeply conservative states.²⁷ Still, as of November, 2023, twenty-two states had outlawed gender-affirming health care for minors, which meant that thirty-five percent of transgender youth lived in states that had passed such bans. 28 Many other damaging law and policies have also been introduced, and their impacts are compounded by widespread demonization and misrepresentation of trans people by conservative commentators. The harm is happening right now, including a significant worsening of the social and psychological climate for trans people, especially youth. We must continue to advocate for equal rights, inclusion, the right to bodily autonomy, and the protection of highly personal health care decisions from ideological interference by politicians. Transphobia always intersects in a particularly virulent and violent way with racism, especially anti-Indigenous and anti-Black racism, and keeping this crucial reality in the forefront of our thinking and organizing is especially important (as Misha Pensato addressed so effectively in "Where Does Our Power Come From?", Article 3 of this special issue). Now, as always, it is a matter of ongoing collective action and solidarity to secure our freedom, protect our communities, and defend our rights.

About the Author



Dr. Jarvis Brownlie is a transgender white settler Canadian who teaches history at the University of Manitoba. His research focuses on Canadian settler colonialism, Crown-First Nation relations, treaties, and hydropower extractivism. He is currently involved in community-driven, collaborative research with Inniniw and Ithine communities in northern Manitoba on the current and historical impacts of hydro dams, with a particular

focus on gendered experiences.

References

[1] Casey Quinlan, "Here's who's behind the GOP assault on transgender rights. These right-wing organizations have long records of crafting anti-LGBTQ legislation," *American Independent*, Feb. 17, 2021. https://americanindependent.com/lgbtq-transgender-rights-states-legislation-right-wing-hate-groups/

[2] See https://www.splcenter.org/fighting-hate/extremist-files/ideology/anti-lgbtq

- [3] The 2021 poll, conducted by PBS NewsHour/NPR/Marist, "found that two-thirds of Americans opposed bills limiting the rights of transgender people." "New poll shows Americans overwhelmingly oppose anti-transgender laws," *Politics*, Apr. 16, 2021, at https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/new-poll-shows-americans-overwhelmingly-oppose-anti-transgender-laws More recent polls, however, show much higher support for anti-trans measures, mainly among Republicans. See Aaron Blake, "How the Republican Party has shifted against transgender rights," *Washington Post*, May 1, 2023; https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2023/05/01/republicans-transgender-rights-polls/
- [4] See, for instance, the excellent opinion piece by my co-panelists Peter Ives and Noah Schulz, "Don't confuse charter rights with academic freedom," *Winnipeg Free Press*, March 27, 2023; https://www.winnipegfreepress.com/opinion/analysis/2023/03/27/dont-confuse-charter-rights-with-academic-freedom
- [5] Ashley Smith of the Rainbow Resource Centre noted that Boucher's talk "seemed to overlook the countless studies available about the realities of queer, transgender and gender-diverse people." Ashley Smith, "Lecturer raised red flags, dodged vital questions," *Winnipeg Free Press*, March 27, 2023; https://www.winnipegfreepress.com/opinion/analysis/2023/03/27/lecturer-raised-red-flags-dodged-vital-questions.
- [6] See also Dr. Boucher's 2017 opinion piece criticizing a University of Winnipeg statement on diversity, posted following the "Unite the Right" rally of neo-Nazis and white supremacists in Charlottesville, Virginia. Boucher objected to the statement's assertion that the university must "guard against groups that seek to use freedom of speech on campuses as a defence to target people and communities because of race, religion, disability, ethnicity, socioeconomic status, nationality, gender, sexual orientation and immigrant status." Joanne Boucher, "Free speech a crucial part of university's purpose," *Winnipeg Free Press*, Sept. 21, 2017; https://www.winnipegfreepress.com/opinion/analysis/2017/09/21/free-speech-a-crucial-part-of-universitys-purpose.
- [7] For details of these policies in Florida and elsewhere, see, for instance, Cas Mudde, "What is behind Ron deSantis's Stop-Woke Act?", *The Guardian*, Feb. 6, 2023.
- https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2023/feb/06/what-is-behind-ron-desantis-stop-woke-act
- [8] In 2020, Kelvin Goertzen, then-Minister of Education, commented, "Education isn't simply a state activity maybe shouldn't even be primarily a state activity." Joanne Levasseur & Kristin Annable, "Manitoba Liberal leader wants education minister out over participation in webinar with far-right politician," CBC website, June 5, 2020; https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/manitoba/education-minister-webinar-far-right-german-politician-1.5601253.
- [9] I want to acknowledge here my colleague Sean Carleton's influence on my analysis of both problematic university events and useful ways for us to respond.
- [10] Adam Nagourney and Jeremy W. Peters, "How a Campaign Against Transgender Rights Mobilized Conservatives," *New York Times*, Apr. 16, 2023.
- https://www.nytimes.com/2023/04/16/us/politics/transgender-conservative-campaign.html.
- [11] For these figures and updated ones, see the "Trans Legislation Tracker" at https://translegislation.com/learn.
- [12] See https://translegislation.com/. The numbers have risen relentlessly every time I checked; the numbers in this version of my commentary are from June, 2023.
- [13] Kimberly Kindy, "Historic surge in bills targeting transgender rights pass at record speed. GOP state lawmakers in red states engage in an extraordinary crackdown on transgender civil liberties this year," *The Washington Post*, April 17, 2023. https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2023/04/17/gop-state-legislatures-lgbtq-rights/ In 2022, 20 such bills became law in 12 states, a record number, while at least 29 had become law in 14 states just by mid-April of 2023.
- [14] Jo Yurcaba, "Texas governor calls on citizens to report parents of transgender kids for abuse," NBC News, Feb. 23, 2022, https://www.nbcnews.com/nbc-out/out-politics-and-policy/texas-governor-calls-citizens-report-parents-transgender-kids-abuse-rcna17455. Accessed March 1, 2024.

[15] See, e.g., Caitlin Gibson, "Dreading the knock at the door: Parents of trans kids in Texas are terrified for their families," March 17, 2022, *Washington Post*, https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2022/03/17/texas-trans-child-abuse-investigations/; Caitlin Gibson, "Texas is home. The Briggle family and their trans child are fighting for it," *Washington Post*, Apr. 10, 2023. https://www.washingtonpost.com/parenting/2023/04/10/texas-trans-children-families/.

[16] Amnesty International press release, June 15, 2017, "Canada: Human rights protections extended to trans people." https://www.amnesty.ca/human-rights-news/canada-human-rights-protections-extended-to-trans-people/?gclid=CjwKCAjwscGjBhAXEiwAswQqNOvKZcuAeQtOPRRIM7CNH-vX5xsA2oHUhkl-9ZlyeKvH05ewI0g3wRoC8CAQAvD_BwE

[17] Hadeel Ibrahim, "N.B. minister makes 3 changes to LGBTQ-protection policy," CBC News, June 8, 2023; https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/new-brunswick/nb-policy-713-review-hogan-1.6863231.

[18] Pratyush Dayal, "Families of trans kids, activists say they're angered, scared, disgusted by Sask.'s pronoun law," CBC News, Oct. 22, 2023; Allan Stratton, "Scott Moe blunders with premature plan to use notwithstanding clause," *National Post*, Oct. 3, 2023; https://nationalpost.com/opinion/allan-stratton-scott-moe-blunders-with-premature-plan-to-use-notwithstanding-clause.

https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/saskatoon/pronoun-law-bill-137-reaction-transgender-outh-families-1.7003938

[19] Michelle Bellefontaine, "Danielle Smith unveils sweeping changes to Alberta's student gender identity, sports and surgery policies," CBC News, Jan. 31, 2024;

https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/edmonton/danielle-smith-unveils-sweeping-changes-to-alberta-sstudent-gender-identity-sports-and-surgery-policies-1.7101053.

[20] John Paul Tasker, "Conservatives approve policies to limit transgender health care for minors, end race-based hiring," CBC News, Sept. 9, 2023, https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/conservative-policy-convention-transgender-1.6961991; Peter Zimonjic, "Poilievre backs banning trans women from women's sports, change rooms and bathrooms," Feb. 21, 2024; https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/poilievre-ban-trans-women-sports-bathrooms-1.7120972. Poilievre called trans women and girls "biological males" and said he opposes their admittance to female-only spaces. He also stated that he opposes gender-affirming care for minors, including puberty blockers, although he apparently does not understand the basics about these medications. He said "we should protect children and their ability to make adult decisions when they're adults," which is precisely what puberty blockers do.

[21] Canadian Press, "Cross-country rallies against 'gender ideology' in schools meet with counterprotests," Winnipeg Free Press, Sept. 20, 2023;

https://www.winnipegfreepress.com/canada/2023/09/20/cross-country-rallies-against-gender-ideology-in-schools-met-with-counter-protests.

[22] See Cameron MacLean, "Cheers as Brandon School Division rejects call to remove library books on sexuality, gender identity," CBC News, May 23, 2023;

https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/manitoba/author/cameron-maclean-1.4293373; and Sam Thompson, "Brandon school board votes down LGBTQ2 book ban," Global News, May 24, 2023; https://globalnews.ca/news/9719397/brandon-school-board-votes-down-lgbtq2-book-ban/.

[23] Manitoba government press release, https://news.gov.mb.ca/news/index.html?item=59477.

[24] Carol Sanders, "Tories promise parental rights; critics call it 'dog whistle,'" Aug. 17, 2023, Winnipeg Free Press, https://www.winnipegfreepress.com/breakingnews/2023/08/17/tories-promise-parental-rights-critics-call-it-dog-whistle; Shannon D.M. Moore, Kevin Lopuck, Colleen Dawson, Katie Hurst, Ellen Bees, Emily Livingston, Scott Durling and Melanie Janzen, "The parental rights Trojan Horse," Winnipeg Free Press, Aug. 21, 2023, https://www.winnipegfreepress.com/featured/2023/08/21/the-parental-rights-trojan-horse. See also Jenna Benchetrit, "Where did the term 'parental rights' come from?" CBC News, Sept. 23, 2023 @ https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/parental-rights-movement-in-canada-1.6976230

[25] There are many post-mortem commentaries on this election, but one clear and fairly comprehensive one is Dan Lett, "Larkin: 'I'm not going to apologize'. Tory campaign architect 'stands firm' on party's far-right turn

on the way to opposition benches," *Winnipeg Free Press*, Oct. 6, 2023, https://www.winnipegfreepress.com/local/2023/10/06/im-not-going-to-apologize.

[26] Tyler Santora, "Texas Transgender Youth Law Would Criminalize Parents, But They're Fighting Back," *Fatherly*, Nov. 24, 2022, https://www.fatherly.com/news/texans-criminalize-trans-children-law.

[27] Jeet Heer, "Democrats Can Win on Trans Issues—but Only if They Fight," *The Nation*, April 7, 2023. https://www.thenation.com/article/politics/democrats-trans-rights-elections/

[28] Human Rights Campaign, "Map: Attacks on Gender Affirming Care by State" (last updated Nov. 13, 2023), https://www.hrc.org/resources/attacks-on-gender-affirming-care-by-state-map.